CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 5th November 2015 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs K West, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs C Morfett, FJ Morgan, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson, S McLennan, AA Harries, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs DWV Cracroft and Mrs HG Sweeting.  
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were given.
Minutes   of the meetings held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 1st and 15th October 2015 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising

1. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. The Five Councils Liaison Meeting was hosted by Llangynidr Community Council on Tuesday 3rd November 2015. Cllr Mrs K West and the Clerk attended this meeting. The agenda included a talk by Mr Jeremy Patterson, Chief Executive of Powys County Council who covered most of the items on the agenda. These included a background to budget cuts, Maes y Ffynnon day care centre, Local Government Reorganisation, Welsh medium secondary school provision and setting the precept for 2016-17. CCllr Mrs R Harris spoke about the National Park and the working group being set up to cover various recommendations for the benefit of the National Park. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by the Vale of Grwyney with a date to be confirmed in early 2016. 
2. Maes y Ffynnon. Cllr Mrs K Silk informed the Councillors that the Befriending Service will be extended to bring people together in a range of locations other than the Day Centre. This would give a wider variety of options for activities, for example, and would avoid the necessity of finding £14000 per annum in rent for the Day Centre. Any personal care that clients require will be provided for by Social Services in their own homes (it had never been envisaged that this would be part of a revamped Maes y Ffynnon service as it would have meant employing people). Meals on Wheels are going to be provided by a local cafe. 
3. St John’s Close Tretower. The Council was informed that the residents of St John’s Close were very concerned at the current situation regarding the proposed access to the field through the unauthorised gate in the Council fence. CCllr Mrs K Silk informed the Councillors that permission for the access to the proposed development had been refused. The landowners had offered alternative land to be used as an amenity area for the residents and she was going to copy the correspondence to the Clerk.
4. Bwlch War Memorial. Grants were available from CADW, the Welsh Government and the War Memorials Grant Scheme. There was a short discussion about forming a local committee in Bwlch to deal with the grant applications. It was publicised on the local notice boards and the Bwlch Community Councillors were going to get involved with local residents. The Clerk was to write to the Police again and ask for advance / limited information about the traffic accident, which caused damage to the memorial.
Highways
1.Footpath to Gate Shop in Bwlch. The Council was informed that the hedges near the road signs had been trimmed back.

2.Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting reported that the hedges needed cutting near Rock Cottage in Tretower. The Clerk was to report this again.
3.The Clerk reported the road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site again, which still had piles of plainings on the verges and nothing appeared to be getting done about it. The Clerk was to report this again.
4.It was reported that there was highways / utilities work being carried out on the road from Tretower to the Nantyffin Cider Mill.
Correspondence
1. Letter 5th October 2015 from Cwmdu Eisteddfod with thanks for the Council’s donation.

2. Email 3rd November 2015 OVW with information about Ramblers Groups in Wales and contact details for the local Group Footpath Officer. To be forwarded to all Councillors.
3. Email 3rd November 2015 OVW with a link to the latest edition of the Ombudsman’s casebook – issue.
4. Email 2nd November 2015 Bronllys Well Being Park Steering Group with a link to a diagram of what they hope to offer to the benefit of their communities.

5. Email 2nd November 2015 PAVO with the members e-briefing for November 2015.

6. Email 30th October 2015 from the temporary clerk at Llangattock CC – Jill Pritchard (Previously the Town Council Clerk). Adrian Edwards resigned and there is a new email address for the temporary clerk and all mail should be sent to the Chairman Cllr Mrs Angela Waring. 
7. Email 12th October 2015 PAVO to publicise the Flu Vaccination Campaign.

8. Email 13th October 2015 OVW with a list of Brecon and Radnor Councils showing which Councils are members of OVW.

9. Email 13th October 2015 with details of an event on 26th November 2015 in the Elim Church, Brecon to build and develop Dementia Support Communities across Powys.

10. Email 14th October 2015 CRIC with details of a display showcasing what each community group does in the community and requesting details of events from each of the group’s calendars. The Clerk was to inform the CRIC manager of the details of the 94th Annual Cwmdu Eisteddfod.
11. Letter 1st October 2015 Powys Citizens Advice Bureau asking for financial support. Not Approved.
12. Email 3rd October 2015 Oriel CRIC Gallery with details of an auction to be held on 11,12 and 13 November to raise funds for the ABF.
13. Email 12th October 2015 Dyfed-Powys Police & Crime Commissioner with a quarterly update.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 1st October 2015 to 29th   October 2015 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. Nine emails were forwarded to the Councillors during October / November.
Planning

1.Planning Application 15/12668/FUL – 06/10/2015 – “Change of use of land 2 shepherd’s huts ( holiday accommodation )” at Ewan Brook Farm, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 20/10/2015 with the Council’s comments.

2.Planning Application 15/12807/CON – 14/10/2015 – “Variation of Condition 2 ( Planning Permission 13/09627/FUL ) to change materials and introduce new velux window into extension” at Pant Yr Eos, Bwlch. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 20/10/2015 with the Council’s comments.

3.Planning Application 15/12482/FUL – 22/07/2015 – “Outdoor Riding Arena” at Land Adjacent to Coed Y Bryn, Bwlch.  BBNPA letter dated 14/09/2015 gave permission for this application.

4.Planning Application 15/12515/FUL – 04/08/2015 – “Single storey extension to the existing dwelling providing a lobby and shower room” at Castle Cottage, Cathedine, Brecon. BBNPA letter dated 21/09/2015 gave permission for this application.

5.Planning Applications 15/12511/FUL and 15/12462/LBC – 05/08/2015 – “Replace velux windows for velux conservation windows in outshut roof at rear of house, install 3 new conservation windows in main roof of house and removal of brick chimney stack from top of stone chimney” at Church Villa, Cwmdu. BBNPA letter dated 21/09/2015 gave permission for this application.
6.Planning Application 15/12852/FUL – 27/10/2015 – “Proposed toilet and shower block and installation of septic tank” at Cwmdu Caravan and Camping Site, Cwmdu. The Clerk is to reply with the Council’s comments by 17/11/2015.
7. Planning Application 15/12897/FUL – 05/11/2015 – “New rooflights to the existing dwelling” at Castle Cottage, Tretower.
    Planning Application  15/12896/LBC -  05/11/2015 – “Alterations to Castle Cottage, Tretower including:

1.Replacing and arrangement of internal layout, 2. Provision of new internal staircase, 3. Construction of 2 additional windows at ground floor level, 4. Installation of roof lights to main house, to lower lean-to roof extension.” At Castle Cottage, Tretower, Crickhowell.
The above planning applications were downloaded and brought to the meeting for consultation in advance of the Clerk receiving the hard copies. The Clerk is to reply with the Council’s comments by 26/11/2015.

Enforcement Officer’s letter.

There was a discussion about certain buildings / sites within the Community Council area which the Clerk was asked to write to the Enforcement Officer at BBNPA to ask her to check on the legality of the following sites:
1.Bwlch – land opposite the Church / bus stop with cars for sale.

2.Cwmdu – a large extension to Brynhyfryd,

3.Cwmdu – Efail Isaf, NP8 1RW one cottage turned into two cottages.

Accounts
1.Steve Morris Grass Cutting Contract £800 plus £160 VAT - £960.00
2.The Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal for two wreaths - £34.00
3.The Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal Donation - £25.00
Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr Mrs C Morfett. Carried.

4..The Clerk had confirmed with Nat West that the Councils Box in Safe Custody would be moved to their Branch in Abergavenny when the Crickhowell Branch Office was closed. The Clerk wrote to the bank to ask for confirmation when the safety box had been moved to Abergavenny. The Clerk is to write to the  Abergavenny Branch to ask for confirmation.
5.The PAYE Details for Income Tax had been accepted by HMRC..

6.Precept 2016-17. PCC letter 13th October 2015 concerning Community Delivery had advice for Town and Community Councils when deciding their precepts for 2016-17. The Grass cutting contractor has agreed to carry out the contract for the same price for 2016.

The Council agrees to apply for £10000 for their precept for 2016-17, the same as for 2015-16.

Proposed by Cllr FJ Morgan and Seconded by Cllr T Sinnett.  Carried. 
7.Letter One Voice Wales – 4th November 2015 with guidance from the NALC Legal Topic Notes for Councils, Councillors and Clerks about Auto-enrolment ( Pensions ). Every employer with at least one member of staff now has new duties and staff must be put into pension schemes. Employees can opt out but this only lasts for three years. Councils have a legal duty to comply with the new law.
7.Bank Balance  - £3065.42 – Council - £1315.42  and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00 
Cwmdu School Playing Fields and Allotments 
The Clerk was advised to get a local contractor to fill in the potholes and discuss the shared costs with the Art School. He quoted £100 for repairing the potholes and £100 for trimming the trees in the playing fields. The Clerk emailed the Welsh Academy of Art about the repairs to the access road to ask them to share the costs. A reply from Lee Wright confirmed that the Art School would pay half of the costs.
The Clerk emailed the steering group on 1st October 2015 to ask for a copy of their public liability insurance certificate. An email dated 9th October 2015 had a copy of the Public Liability Insurance from Tennyson Insurance. 
There was supposed to be an allotment steering group meeting on Wednesday 7th October 2015 that Cllr Mrs JE Block went to but no meeting had been arranged. 

The Councillors are concerned that the CSEG are planning to withdraw from the allotment management group in March 2016 and that no committee had yet been established from the allotment holders to take over the running of the allotments. There were still Councillors who were on the steering group and that needs to finish as soon as the committee has been elected.  
According to the Allotment Society’s Constitution the Committee Members are to be elected at the AGM which should be held each year no later than 31st November. The Clerk is instructed to write to the Chairmen of the Steering Group and of the CSEG to express the Council’s concerns that no elected committee had been formed to carry out the day-to-day running of the allotments. 
Councillors Points
1.The Bwlch Councillors asked whether a defibrillator could be supplied for Bwlch. The Clerk was going to check with the Volunteer Bureau.
2.Cllr Mrs K West stated that the CSEG had repaired stone walling along the border between Bwlch and Talybont, behind Cefn Moel.
3.Cllr RDH Jackson had various points to report from local residents:

   A. At a meeting for Discover Bwlch and Llangorse it was stated that the deadline for articles for the grapevine was Wednesday 11th November 2015.

   B. The Greenlane from Cwmdu to Tretower was overgrown and it was part of the Bwlch with Fortitude walks.
   C. Derek Brockway was returning to our area for his weatherman walking series.

   D. Permission had been given to walk on a local farmers land in Bwlch between the hedge and the maize.
Meeting Closed at 2050hrs. 
